Researcher: Samantha Jennings Study Acceptance Date: August 2024 Study Sequence No. 17

## Burundi 1993-2005

## **Executive Summary**

Burundi gained independence from Belgium in July 1962.<sup>1</sup> The ethnic structure of Burundi is sharply divided, with a "class ranked ethnic system" creating a foundation for inequality and dissent that devolves rapidly into violent conflict.<sup>2</sup> The Tutsi ethnic minority held most political office positions in the decades following independence. A constant power struggle between the Tutsi and Hutu ethnic groups through coups d'état, arrests, and executions marked these years.<sup>3</sup> President Pierre Buyoya, a Tutsi, held office for 13 years, spanning 1987–93 and 1996–2003.<sup>4</sup> Buyoya took office through coups d'état both times.

In the national election in mid-1993, Melchior Ndadaye became the first Hutu president.<sup>5</sup> The Tutsi-dominated army, however, was loyal to Buyoya, who lost this election. Three months after the election, on October 21, 1993, a group of Tutsi-led soldiers from the national army assassinated Ndadaye, sparking an ethnic civil war between the Tutsi-led army and Hutu guerrilla groups.<sup>6</sup> The Hutus themselves were fractured into factions which prevented a united front and made negotiations difficult.

Ironically, on May 16, 1991, two years before Ndadaye was elected, Buyoya himself passed the National Unity Code, which was issued as a new constitution to end ethnic-based oppression and guarantee equal rights to Hutus, Tutsis, and Twas. Implementation of the National Unity Code was essentially annulled when Buyoya lost the first free election to Ndadaye and organized Ndadaye's removal just months later. 8

Burundi's supreme court accused Buyoya of the Ndadaye assassination, and Buyoya was exiled until 1996 (when he regained power through another military coup). The Ndadye assassination sparked the civil war that began in 1993 and lasted for 12 years. Enraged Hutus sought retribution through the large-scale killing of Tutsis throughout the country. The ethnic violence persisted throughout the 1990s and into the early twenty-first century. The ethnic violence persisted throughout the 1990s and into the early twenty-first century.

From 1994 to 1996, a series of multiethnic governments attempted unsuccessfully to stabilize the country. An estimated 50,000 to 100,000 people were killed in the first year of the civil war. Beginning in 1996, Buyoya ruled the country again under the Tutsi-led National Council for the Defense of Democracy – Forces for the Defense of Democracy (CNDD-FDD) party until 2003. This party, founded in 1994, was the most prevalent Tutsi armed group during the civil war. The war was further complicated by politics and conflict in neighboring Rwanda and Congo. In 2000, the Arusha Accords were established to enforce a peaceful power-sharing system but were only partially successful as numerous splinter groups and factions continued to fight. Hutu leader Pierre Nkurunziza, who held a prominent role in the party leadership, eventually succeeded Buyoya as president in 2005. Under his leadership, further peace talks and a new constitution eventually ended the violence.

## Assessing the Five Factors

#### 1. Was the country at the time of the conflict a nation?

Yes. The SOIC definition of a nation is a country in which more than 85 percent of the total population expresses a common identity. Burundi is composed of two primary ethnic groups: the Hutu (slightly more than 85 percent) and Tutsi (14 percent). Another ethnic group, the Twa, accounts for 1 percent of the population. This conflict was primarily a civil war between Burundi's two primary ethnic groups, but the Hutus did reach the 85 percent threshold. The Hutus were frequently divided into opposing factions, however, which prevented a unified political front. The country underwent several leadership changes throughout its few decades of independence. Although steps were taken to equalize both groups' social and political standings, neither the National Unity Code nor the principles of the Arusha Accords were upheld during the period of the civil war.

#### 2. Was the government perceived as legitimate by 85 percent of the population?

Yes. The brief Ndadaye government in 1993 was perceived as legitimate. Ndadaye was the first president of Hutu ethnicity and was elected through Burundi's first free and fair democratic election, which were made possible by the implementation of the National Unity just two years earlier. Violence and protests erupted when Buyoya ran for a third term against Ndadaye, which constitutional constraints prohibited. This dissent led to Ndadaye's election by a clear majority. The Hutu population widely accepted this government as legitimate, but the Tutsi-led militia (and longtime government majority) did not accept it. Since 85 percent of the population was Hutu, logically, the Hutu-led government would have been considered legitimate by most of the population. The civil war began after Ndadaye's assassination three months after the election.

# 3. Did the government maintain or achieve security control over roughly 85 percent of the country's overall population?

No. The Hutu-led government was unable to maintain security control over 85 percent of the country's population. The national army was Tutsi-dominated, and the army and Tutsi paramilitary groups roamed the countryside and frequently attacked Hutu villages, massacring Hutu civilians.

# 4. Did the rebel movement have persistent access to external sanctuary in a neighboring country to a militarily significant degree?

**Yes.** Both ethnic groups used neighboring countries as bases and sanctuaries. Bordering countries, such as the Democratic Republic of the Congo, Rwanda, and Tanzania were easily accessible, and both Hutus and Tutsis lived on both sides of the colonial borders. For example, the Tanzanian government was accused of providing Hutu extremists access to sanctuary in refugee camps at the border.<sup>14</sup>

# 5. Was there a government army or armed constabulary force in existence at the start of the conflict?

Yes. Although in this case there is a Hutu majority in Burundi, the Tutsi minority formed most of the army and officer corps and was responsible for the civil war. In 1993, when the conflict began, the national army was largely Tutsi-dominated and loyal to the former Tutsi president.

BURUNDI 1993-2005	
NATIONAL IDENTITY	YES
GOVERNMENT LEGITIMACY	YES
POPULATION SECURITY	NO
EXTERNAL SANCTUARY	YES
EXISTING SECURITY FORCES	YES

### Outcome

Hutu government defeat. The Tutsi rebels succeeded in toppling the newly elected Hutu majority government in 1993 and taking control of the government, though by the end of the conflict in 2005 the Tutsi minority government did ultimately yield some power. In 2005, when the war ended, Nkurunziza came to office under the CNDD-FDD. There has not been another Hutu president since Ndadaye, and the Hutu population is still marginalized by the government. Since the early years of the civil war, the CNDD-FDD has been accused of multiple counts of corruption, violence, and human rights abuses. <sup>15</sup> Approximately 300,000 Burundi people were killed during the 12 years of the ethnic civil war. <sup>16</sup>

#### Endnotes

- 1. "Burundi Country Profile," BBC News (website), July 31, 2023, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-13085064.
- 2. Cyrus Samii, "Perils or Promise of Ethnic Integration? Evidence from a Hard Case in Burundi," *American Political Science Review* 107, no. 3 (August 2013): 558–73, https://doi.org/10.1017/S0003055413000282.
- 3. "Chronology for Tutsis in Burundi," Minorities at Risk Project, Refworld (website), 2004, last updated May 17, 2023, https://webarchive.archive.unhcr.org/20230519032201/https://www.refworld.org/docid/469f3874c.html.
- 4. Reuters, "Burundi's Ex-President Pierre Buyoya Dies Aged 71," Reuters (website), December 18, 2020, https://www.reuters.com/world/burundis-ex-president-pierre-buyoya-dies-aged-71-2020-12-18/.
- 5. International Crisis Group, "Burundi Under Siege," Refworld (website), April 28, 1998, https://www.refworld.org/reference/countryrep/icg/1998/en/18098.
- 6. Jerry Fisayo-Bambi, "Ex Burundian President Pierre Buyoya Rejects His Conviction for Murder," Africanews (website), n.d., last updated October 21, 2020, https://www.africanews.com/2020/10/21/burundi-ex-president -rejects-murder-conviction/.
- 7. "Chronology for Tutsis."
- 8. Reuters, "Buyoya Dies."
- 9. Reuters, "Buyoya Dies."
- 10. Refworld, "Burundi Under Siege."
- 11. René Lemarchand and Ellen Kahan Eggers, "Burundi The Third Republic," *Britannica* (website), last updated July 31, 2024, accessed April 18, 2024, https://www.britannica.com/place/Burundi/The-Third-Republic.
- 12. "Burundi," Minority Rights Group (website), n.d., last updated October 2020, https://minorityrights.org/country/burundi/.
- 13. International Development Association, International Finance Corporation, and Multilateral Investment Guarantee Agency, *Republic of Burundi Addressing Fragility and Demographic Challenges to Reduce Poverty and Boost Sustainable Growth: Systematic Country Diagnostic*, Report No. 122549-BI (World Bank Group, June 2018), https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/655671529960055982/pdf/Burundi-SCD-final-06212018.pdf.
- 14. Burundi Under Siege: Lift the Sanctions; Re-Launch the Peace Process (International Crisis Group Report, April 1998), 2, https://www.crisisgroup.org/sites/default/files/burundi-under-siege-lift-the-sanctions-re-launch-the-peace-process.pdf.
- 15. "Burundi: Freedom in the World 2023 Country Report," Freedom House (website), n.d., accessed April 18, 2024, https://freedomhouse.org/country/burundi/freedom-world/2023.
- 16. Joseph Siegle, "The Political and Security Crises in Burundi," Africa Center for Strategic Studies (website), December 10, 2015, https://africacenter.org/spotlight/the-political-and-security-crises-in-burundi/.



https://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/Research-Commentary/Study-of-Internal-Conflict/SOIC-Conflict-Studies/

More information about the programs of the Strategic Studies Institute (SSI) and US Army War College (USAWC) Press may be found on the Institute's web page at http://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/.

Organizations interested in reprinting this or other SSI and USAWC Press publications should contact the digital media manager via e-mail at usarmy.carlisle.awc.mbx.ssi-editor-for-production@army.mil. All organizations granted this right must include the following statement: "Reprinted with permission of the Strategic Studies Institute and US Army War College Press, US Army War College."





